Mayor’s Pedestrian Advisory Council (MPAC) Minutes

January 10th, 2008

4:00 – 5:30

1. INTRODUCTIONS

MPAC Members Present:

Co-chair Dr. Katherine Kaufer Christoffel, MD, MPH – Director, Center on Obesity Management and Prevention, Children’s Memorial Research Center, Professor, Pediatrics & Preventative Med, Feinberg School of Medicine at Northwestern University

Laurie Dittman, Mayor’s Office for People with Disabilities

David Blanco, Chicago Police Department, sitting in for Robert Evans 

Tom Murtha, Chicago Metropolitan Agency for Planning

Randy Neufeld, Healthy Streets Campaign

Greg Piland, Federal Highway Administration

Kyran Quinlan, University of Chicago

David Schaengoln, Center for Neighborhood Technology (for Jackie Grimshaw)

Donna Smith, National Highway Traffic Safety Administration

Karin Sommer, Metropolitan Planning Council (for Pete Skosey)

Marcia Trawinski, Metro Seniors in Action 
David Zavattero, Chicago Office of Emergency Management and Communications

Peg White, Mayor’s Office
Others Present:

Ed Bannon, Six Corners Association

Mary DeBacker, PB

Stacey Meekins, TY Lin

Roseann O’Laughlin, Jacobs, Edwards, & Kelcey

Ben Helphand, Logan Square Walks
Mike Erickson, CBF

Ruth Maciulis, Metro Seniors in Action

Staff Present:

Luann Hamilton, Chicago Department of Transportation, Deputy Commissioner

Chris Wuellner, CDOT

Kiersten Grove, CDOT/CBF

Somilia Smith, CDOT/CBF

Emily Willobee, CDOT/CBF

Maureen Shenberger, CDOT/CBF

Safe Routes Ambassadors: Cynthia Bell, Tammy Connors, Owen Read, and Danny Zeccola 

MPAC Members Absent:

Sam Assefa, Department of Planning and Development; Tom Benzinger, Access Living;
Andres Durbak, Chicago Public Schools; Aida Giachello, Midwest Latino Health Research; Andrew Mooney, LISC/Chicago; Pam Pagone, Chicago Department on Aging;

Seth Reimer, Chicago Department of the Environment; Joseph Schofer, Northwestern University; Karen Tamley, Mayor’s Office for People with Disabilities; Pricilla Tobias, Illinois Department of Transportation
2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

· Meeting minutes from 11/8/2007 are approved by members

3.UPDATE ON PAST ACTION ITEMS presented by Kiersten Grove CDOT

· Attached please see the list of Action Items assembled from previous meeting minutes. For the April meeting we will prioritize the remaining presentations.
4. COMPLETE STREETS ILLINOIS UPDATE presented by Randy Nuefeld of the Healthy Streets Campaign
· IL Senate bill 314 passed. In January we met with secretary Sees to discuss the ramifications for how right-of -way and local match issues will be handled. IDOT is going to respond formally to our submitted written questions in early 2008. The Illinois Safe Routes to School Network received a ten thousand dollar grant to produce illustrated recommendations on the implementation of Complete Streets. State projects are required to adhere to Complete Streets guideline for planning by July 2007 and for construction by July 2008.
5. PEDESTRAIN PLAN UPDATE presented by Mary DeBacker, PB 

· Attached please see the full description of the locations chosen for selection as well as a timeline for completion and MPAC participation.
Discussion

Is there a way to understand the social conditions around the sites and corresponding impacts on walking? Can we speak with CAPS officers to better understand neighborhood patterns and condition?.
6. MPAC FOCUS AREAS – SIDEWALK SNOW REMOVAL presented by Ben Helphand of Logan Square Walks

· Winter has a serious impact on walking in Chicago. Seniors and people with disabilities are particularly hard hit by winter walking conditions. Chicago has an existing city ordinance that requires people to shovel or throw ashes/salt on the public way in front of their property.  Enforcement is complicated by jurisdiction issues (schools, SSAs, city, private owners, etc.).There are simple encouragement efforts that might be effective but we need to plan these in a systematic way.
Discussion
Some community organizations and SSAs are organizing area shoveling. We need to get the shoveling message out with winter parking or maybe send something out with business license renewals. The first step should be communications plan to re-educate the public. We might consider working with 311 and OEMC to coordinate efforts. We need a high visibility encouragement campaign that gets to the media and we also need to have some sort of enforcement in place.

7. PEDESTRIAN FATALITY UPDATE presented by Kiersten Grove of CDOT

· We are still investigating and will hopefully have info to report after the next Data Subcommittee meeting.  Currently we are waiting for complete 2007 crash data to become available so that we are able to understand if the statewide increase in pedestrian fatalities represents a corresponding increase in fatalities within the city.

Discussion
There are differences in how crash data is entered and collected across jurisdictions. The Data Subcommittee will report back on findings at the April MPAC meeting. It would be valuable to understand not just numbers for pedestrian fatalities but also the number of A injuries. We need to understand if there has been an dramatic increase in pedestrian fatalities so that we can develop a strategy for immediate action.
9. SUMCOMMITTEE ANNOUNCEMENTS
Pedestrian Count Subcommittee presented by Dr. Kyran Quinlan

· The subcommittee is still in the beginning stages. We are gathering information regarding pedestrian counts and looking into expanding pedestrian counts to other areas of the city. Our main challenge will be figuring out how to apply the data.

Data Subcommittee presented by Tom Murtha

· The subcommittee met once to discuss existing data on crashes and injuries. Our next meeting will focus on understanding the 2007 crash statistics. We will also discuss available data related to risk and exposure. 

10. MPAC PUBLIC PARTICIPATION presented by Kiersten Grove of CDOT 

· Start thinking about whom we want to invite to provide feedback on the development of the Existing Conditions Report for the Chicago Pedestrian Plan. This will be an agenda item in our next meeting in April.
Announcements 

· The next MPAC meeting will focus on:
· Pedestrian counts

· Speed control
· Wal-Mart has $1,000 grants available that can be used for traffic safety in schools. www.walmartfoundation.org
· Starting this spring and summer there will be audible walking signals on State and Congress, and Michigan and Wabash 
· Agreed to keep 90 minute meeting time

ACTION ITEMS

The next MPAC meeting is scheduled for April 10, 2008, 4:00-5:30 in the 2nd Floor Conference Room of 30 N. LaSalle. 
ACTION: In the next meeting Kiersten Grove will present a rough calendar of how we can approach sidewalk snow removal over the next 6 to 12 months.





ACTION: Tom Murtha will provide an update on the Data Subcommittee and Chicago pedestrian fatalities at the next meeting.





ACTION: Kyran Quinlan will provide an update on the Pedestrian Counts Subcommittee.





ACTION: MPAC will prioritize the remaining focus areas.





ACTION: Greg Piland will provide an update on road safety liability research.





ACTION: Greg Piland will provide an update on the Highway Safety Plan and the Comprehensive Highway Safety Plan.








